MINUTES - WHITE TOWNSHIP PLANNING BOARD           MARCH 30, 2022    


WHITE TOWNSHIP PLANNING BOARD

555 CR 519, BELVIDERE, NEW JERSEY

SPECIAL MEETING MINUTES

MARCH 20, 2022
A special meeting of the White Township Planning Board was held on Wednesday, March 30, 2022, at the Township Municipal Building.  Present were: Timothy Matthews,  Michael Grossmann, Robert Mackey, Anne Skoog, Nevitt Duveneck, David Pritchard, Richard Nieuwenhuis, and Drew Kiszonak.  Board Members Absent: Joseph Phillips, Joan Schnieber, and Chanda Collom.  Also present:  Board Attorney Tara St. Angelo and Conflict Engineer Andrew Holt.                                   

CALL TO ORDER:

   Chairman Matthews called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m.  He stated that the meeting is being held in accordance with the “Open Public Meetings Act”, with adequate notice to    the appropriate newspapers and posting on the Township bulletin board and Township Website.          

OPEN TO THE PUBLIC:
   Mr. Matthews opened the meeting to the public.  With there being no public comment, the meeting was closed to the public

NEW BUSINESS: 

   #802   Hummer Solar Farm, Block 21, Lot 6

   Mark Bellin, Esq. was present on behalf of the Applicant and he stated that they have provided notice for Preliminary and Final Site Plan along with a Minor Subdivision.    
   Robert Streker of Bohler Engineering was present and he was sworn in.  The following documents were submitted and marked as Exhibits:  

   A-1   Aerial Exhibit, dated 3-18-22

   A-2   Overall Layout Site Plan-Colorized 

   Mr. Streker went on to describe the existing site conditions and the proposal.  He stated that the application is conforming.  The Applicants addressed conventional grid supply vs. dual use.  They described the berm, landscaping, screening, the installation of the panels, the seed mix/crops, the panels, the fan, the decommissioning plan, runoff, and the permitted uses.  
   Mr. Holt then reviewed his March 24, 2022 review letter, which was discussed at great length.  The Board had many questions regarding the proposal: field changes, area electrical distribution system, bonding, panel installation, gate details, life of the panels, emergency access, landscaping, berming, soil for agriculture, noise, decommissioning plan, security lighting, developers agreement, bonding,  replacement of panels/lease extension, setback buffers, efficiency of the panels, access and the driveway, additional buffering, stone rows, soils, what will be seen visually, fire department review, and outside agency approvals.     
   The hearing was then opened to the public.

   Rick Ferrugia, owner of Country View Village, asked if he could be included/invited in the walk through for the supplemental landscaping.  The Board and the Applicants agreed.   
   Caroline Wittke asked what happens if a panels fails.  Chris Ichter of CEP Renewables was sworn in and he reviewed what happens if a panel fails.  Mr. Wittke asked about any noise or hazards, which was addressed by the Applicants.  
   Jeff Herb asked where the panels will go once they are no longer used.  Mr. Ichter stated that they will most likely be recycled.  Mr. Herb continued to question the fencing and what will be seen and the approvals required.  

   Dave Rader questioned what will be seen and the lower elevations.     

   Jean Gracen asked if the panels contain mercury, lead, or toxic chemicals.  If the panels emit any emissions or radio frequency waves.  If there are night lights flooding onto neighboring properties.  If there is an advantage to place the panels on the top of existing structures.   She stated her concern over the protection of the soils and she stated that she would prefer panels on existing structures, parking lots, etc...  She also asked if the immediate community would get any direct benefit/reduction of electrical bills.  
   Mr. Mackey questioned the soil analysis/PH of prime farmland, which was briefly discussed.  Ms. St. Angelo stated that the property should be prime farmland upon  decommissioning.  
   With there being no further public comments, the hearing was closed to the public. 

   The Board discussed the berm and stripping of soil and the acknowledgement of the pre-existing non conformity.  Ms. St. Angelo reviewed the possible conditions of an approval.  

   Ms. Skoog made the motion to grant the approval, as reviewed and discussed this evening.  Motion seconded by Mr. Grossmann. In a roll call vote, all were in favor.  

   VOTE:    8   AYES

   The motion carried    
   #801   Chamberlain Solar Farm East, Block 47, Lots 9, 9.08, 9.09, 9.10 & 9.11

   Mark Bellin, Esq. was present and he stated that their application is for Preliminary and Final Site Plan.  He stated that both the East and West Chamerlain sites are great solar farm sites.      
   Robert Streker of Bohler Engineering presented a description of the proposal.  The following  were submitted and marked as an Exhibit: 

   A-1   Aerial Exhibit, dated 5-18-22
   A-2   Overall Layout Site Plan-Colorized 

   Mr. Streker reviewed the existing site conditions and the proposed grid supply solar field.  He stated that they meet all of the conditional use requirements.  He reviewed the existing non-conformity, the landscaping berm, and the panels.    

   A-3   Line of Sight Plan, dated 3-7-22

   A-4   Line of Sight Plan, dated 3-7-22

   He described the Exhibits and the benefit of the berm.  
   Mr. Holt reviewed his March 24th report, which was discussed at great length.  The Board discussed the possible conditions of an approval.  Mr. Matthews asked if the East 

and West applications should be combined as there is no buffer proposed.  Various options were discussed and a new special meeting date was also discussed.  It was agreed to carry this matter to a special meeting scheduled for May 31, 2022.  Mr. Bellin agreed to grant the extension of time.        
   #800   Chamberlain Solar Farm West, Block 47, Lot 10
   Carried to the special meeting date of May 31, 2022 with the agreed upon extension of time.       

OLD BUSINESS:
   #796   Michael Vande Vrede, Block 30, Lots 8 and 8.0 
   Ms. St. Angelo reviewed the need for an extension as the time has expired in order to file the minor subdivision deeds with the County.     
   Ms. Skoog made the motion to grant the extension.  Motion seconded by Mr. Kiszonak.  In a roll call vote, all were in favor, except for Mr. Nieuwenhuis and Mr. Duveneck, who abstained.    

  VOTE:    6   AYES

   The motion carried    
            ADJOURNMENT:   
   With no further business to discuss, a motion was made and seconded to adjourn the meeting at 10:00 p.m. In a voice vote, all were in favor.
Respectfully Submitted:

Alfia Schemm

Board Secretary
5/6`/22
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